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ABSTRACT

Community pharmacies in Canada and globally were considered an essential service and remained
open during the COVID-19 pandemic. Although pharmacists continued to provide medications to their
patients, a gap was evident in their ability to ensure continuity of their patients’ opioid regimen in the
absence of an active prescription or the inability to contact the prescriber. Recognizing this care gap, in
March 2020 Health Canada issued a short-term subsection 56(1) class exemption under Health
Canada’s Controlled Drugs and Substances Act (CDSA) and its Regulations authorizing pharmacists
to independently manage controlled substances. This exemption is temporary and is due to expire on
September 30, 2021. The four authorities of the CDSA exemptions permit pharmacists to extend
prescriptions, transfer prescriptions to other pharmacists, receive verbal orders, and allow other
pharmacy employees to deliver prescriptions of controlled substances to patients. A discussion about
making the CDSA exemptions permanent are presented here. While these considerations are specific
to the Canadian context, they have implications to similar healthcare systems considering optimizing
pharmacists’ scope of practice in helping to address the opioid crisis.
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